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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held  at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 14th March 2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
Present: Cllr R Gower (Chair), Cllr W Pearson (Vice Chair), Cllr T Beeby, Cllr M Hunter, Cllr C Johnson

and Cllr Santoro
In attendance:

Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Mr R Beeby (Rempstone PCC) and Mrs Y Gardner (Rempstone FC)
0 Members of the Public

1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Dalton (Rempstone Parish Council) and Mrs J Schober (Rempstone Village Hall Committee)
2. Minutes of the Meeting Held on 10th May 2022
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 10th May 2022 were approved and signed by Cllr Gower as a true and accurate record. 
3. Report for 2022/23 from Rempstone Parish Council
Cllr Gower reported on the activities of the Parish Council for 2022/23. These were split into two categories, visible activities and non-visible activities.
Two key visible activities for 2022/23 include the purchase of the Wysall Lane bench and the sponsoring of the village newsletter by printing and distributing paper copies to the residents without internet access. The newsletter is a valuable monthly channel of communication with village residents.
Non-visible activities have included, administering the allotments, aiding discussions around the footpath restoration at the Cemex quarry site, commenting on planning applications and policy consultations and the planting of wild flowers and bulbs in the village. The Parish Council has continued to liaise with various organisations such as Johnsons Aggregates, Cemex quarry, Nottinghamshire Police and the Stanford Hall developers.
4. Accounts for 2022/23 and Precept for 2023/24  
An update on the accounts was presented by clerk and responsible financial officer Rebecca Hague.
For the year ending 2022/23 the Parish Council is expected to have received a total income of £8433 and had a total expenditure of £8244. Leaving an expected end of year bank balance of £5212. Notable expenditure for this year included the defibrillator training session held for the village and the Wysall Lane bench which was funded by donations from villagers and grants from the Borough and County Councillors. 

As a result of expected increases in general expenditure and following a review of the Council’s reserves levels which had fallen below a satisfactory level, the Parish Council has requested a precept of £8240 from Rushcliffe Borough Council for 2023/24. In monetary terms a precept of £8240 represents an increase from £27.70 to £39.18 on a band D property and still represents one of the lowest precepts when comparing similar sized parishes in Rushcliffe.
5. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee
A report from Mrs J Schober was read out to the meeting. 
Rempstone Village Hall Management Committee continues to support and host a range of events, hires and other activities in the hall for the benefit of residents, their friends and families. We are delighted that new residents to the village are joining in some of our activities. This is the eleventh year of operation.
Committee Membership: One new member has joined the Committee this year.

Events and Hire: RVHC continue to organise and host a range of monthly events as well as the larger annual ones. The monthly Coffee Mornings and Film and Supper events are particularly popular and very well supported. A review of the monthly Craft Group and Tea and Games afternoons resulted in the Craft Group being discontinued as too few attended but Tea & Games will continue and will be reviewed again after the session in May this year. Other events included the Platinum Jubilee Tea, attended by over 120 residents, the Plant and Table Top sale, Village BBQ, The Village Show, Garden Talk and Fish & Chip Bingo. Twenty-seven children attended the Christmas Party in December and the Christmas Songs and Carols evening was well supported. The weekly Pilates, Yoga and Line Dancing classes continue.

The hall has been hired privately for a range of occasions and activities during the year including Childrens Parties, Band rehearsal and Teaching Courses. The Committee was pleased to be able to organise the wakes for a number of families who sadly lost a close relative this year.

Hire charges have been reviewed and Conditions of Hire updated. Hire charges have not increased this year and remain at £15/hour for village residents and £18/hour for non-residents to hire the hall.

Income from events and hire ensure that the costs of running the hall, its maintenance, safety requirements, licences and insurance are met.
On going improvements & maintenance: The Rempstone Village Hall Management Committee continues to assess and manage improvements to the Village Hall as a facility for village residents, their friends and families and those who hire the hall. All maintenance and safety work is up to date. In October 2022, we applied to the East Midlands Airport Low Carbon Energy Fund for a grant of £10,000 towards the installation of solar panels. This grant was awarded in full and work has begun to on this project. This is a part of the on-going improvement plan The website continues to offer up to date and accessible information about events and hire. A mobile book trolley has been purchased and will be used from April to facilitate book loans. The sound system requires some maintenance and review.

Forward planning and key objectives for 2023/4:
i. To ensure the ongoing updating and management of the website

ii. To complete the installation of solar panels.

iii. To establish a Book exchange scheme.

iv. To review the effectiveness of the sound system

Main events for 2023:

i. Coronation BBQ on Monday May 8th

ii. Village Craft Display and Plant and Produce Sale: Sunday June 4th

iii. Village Fete: Sunday August 20th

We hope you will join us for these family events.

I thank all those who support our events and activities and the members of the Village Hall Management Committee who voluntarily give of their time to ensure the hall is well managed and enjoyed by village residents and others.
6. Report from the Parochial Church Council 
The report from the Parochial Church Council was presented by Mr R Beeby.
Rempstone Church had a large deficit last year due to exceptional expenditure on internal redecorating and the installation of kitchen units in the back of the church. The total cost was in the region of £17,000. Ignoring these items the regular income and expenditure showed a small surplus, however it is likely that by the end of this year we will be running a deficit. Our reserve fund stands at about £15,000. I think we can say that the fabric, goods and ornaments of the church are now in excellent condition and that barring disasters should not need major expenditure for many years.

During the year as well as our usual weekly services we had one wedding, two funerals with burials in the churchyard and one other burial. We held a successful fundraising clothes sale making almost £900 and we also benefitted from a £1000 legacy. We are enjoying the benefit of an existing electricity tariff but sadly this runs our in September this year.

We are thankful to a volunteer for cutting the hedge and another volunteer for additional help in the churchyard and to the Parish Council for their continued support and the team of bell ringers who operate throughout the benefice.

7. Report from The White Lion Public House
No formal report was received. Cllr Pearson provided an informal update.

8. Report from Rempstone FC

Mrs Y Gardner provided a report on Rempstone FC. The team is currently mid table and unbeaten in four games. They were fourth in the cup and are planning a trip to Spain next year. Fundraising tickets to the dog racing are currently available.
9. Food Bank Update
Cllr Johnson first started to collect donations in October 2020 for two food banks in Loughborough and The Meadows, since then donations have also been supporting two baby banks in The Meadows and Hyson Green. To cut out the administrative work for the foodbanks Cllr Johnson no longer receives updates on quantities donated, but at the last count around 6 months ago over 12,500kg of food had been donated. Additionally, this year 10 boxes of children’s  Christmas gifts were also collected. Cllr Johnson noted that at the Loughborough foodbank Rempstone residents are the biggest donators outside of the supermarkets.
Cllr Johnson thanked residents for their generosity at a time when demand is higher than ever, people continue to donate cash and items. Cllr Johnson thanked Mrs Schober for going to the cash and carry to make cash donations go further and to Cllr Gower for continuing to include details in the newsletter. Cllr Gower thanked Cllr Johnson on behalf of the village for all her work on this.
10. Parish Council Elections

Two councillors are standing down in May, the Parish Council are looking to encourage nominations from village residents. If you are interested in standing, an application pack can be obtained from the clerk.
11. Priorities for the New Parish Council
· Highways and Traffic 

· Pavements – the surface and narrowness

· CCTV upgrade/review – with a view to enhancement and extension
12. Open Session
Mr Beeby asked if the Parish Council intended on purchasing a commemorative gift for the children in the village for the coronation in May – the Parish Council did not intend to.
13. Date of Next Parish Council Meeting: Annual Meeting of the Parish Council - Tuesday 16th May 2023
Cllr Gower thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 8.26pm.
Chair ___________________________ Date ________________
